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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, November 9, 2009 at 7:36 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes





Robert E. Hitchcock

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill 






Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano, Jr

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator

Eric M. Bernstein , Esq., Borough Attorney (arrived 7:44)





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mayor Giordano.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.  He reminded of recent domestic events that taught an abject lesson of risks experienced by those that wear the uniform, even when stationed at home.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on January 1, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on January 2, 2009 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


Council President Stabile requested everyone shut off their cell phones during the meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

John Langenbach, 112 Jackson Avenue, North Plainfield, reminded that tomorrow is the birthday of the Marine Corps and that 11 November would be Veterans’ Day.  He asked that veterans be kept in everyone’s mind.

NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Somerset County Business Partnership: “Economic Development Toolkit” – D.E.H. Michael Kerwin was present and joined by Peter Wright.  Mr. Hollod described participation with the Business Partnership for years, saying that there had been a great deal accomplished with them on Economic Development.  Mr. Wright, he said, grew up close to North Plainfield.


Mr. Wright explained that the Partnership advocates for infrastructure investment.  Hurricane Floyd created a federal disaster area, the Partnership then created a regional development plan and $18 million was obtained for the whole area.  A full $100 million was brought in to ‘civilize’ Route 22.  Money was found to improve the Chimney Rock interchange and improvements are moving east.  


Employment patterns are changing, and the County Freeholders took Economic Development Improvement monies to identify emerging industries for future high-paying jobs including nanotechnology, geospatial and pharmaceutical support.  There is $50,000.00 coming from the state for the tourism/hospitality industry.  Mr. Wright advised of the need to create an economic development element in the master plan; for example, Bridgewater focused on the Route 22 corridor.  Hillsborough wanted to be more business-friendly.  Bernards Township focused on sustainability while Franklin Township concentrated on hotels on Davidson Avenue.  An economic development plan, he explained, helps attract funding.


Mr. Kerwin assured that the Partnership is here to help, and Mr. Hollod recalled the Borough’s economic development plan focusing on Somerset Street five years ago.   It could be expanded to include Route 22, and a master plan review is now in progress.


Mr. Merrill questioned the criteria for an Urban Enterprise Zone (UEZ), and Mr. Wright admitted that the process was tough, although it can be a tremendous advantage.  It requires the support of local legislators.  If  North Plainfield wished to pursue it, there is the possibility that it could tag onto Plainfield’s Front Street UEZ.  Mr. Stabile interjected that car dealers and filling stations are exempt from UEZ designation.


Mr. Singleterry asked about any recommendations regarding the Borough’s master plan, and Mr. Wright assured the importance of Route 22.  


Mr. Hitchcock asked for a copy of the Bridgewater master plan, and Mr. Wright assured that he would get it.  


Mrs. Forbes reminded that there are vacant properties on Route 22.


Mr. Wright cited the Rustic Mall in Manville.  There might be a market analysis to determine what should go there.  North Plainfield, he said, might have to think outside the box.  He reported on meeting with Karen Francini who had positive things to say about Somerset County, that New Jersey’s focus is now international and there are no business incubators in Somerset County.  
2.
Bond Ordinances 09-11,12,13 – Amending and Supplementing Ordinance Nos. 98-04, 07-09 and 09-05 – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that these consist of amendments to old bond ordinances, and that no additional debt is being incurred.  The first two, nos. 11 and 12, would change ordinances on the books regarding parks.  The ordinances originally targeted Green Acres Park.  Ordinance No. 09-13 will be tapped for the street sweeper, as bids received were over the allocation.  It was determined that money remained in an old ordinance, and it could be applied to the street sweeper purchase.  


Mrs. Forbes asked if any other old ordinances were lying around with unexpended monies, and Mr. Hollod replied that bookkeeping was in progress to cancel them out.  


OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Clothing Bin Ordinance – F.S.S. Mr. Stabile explained that companies would have to come to the Borough for a $25.00 permit covering the first year.  Further, he was in touch with Nathan Rudy of the local Red Cross chapter.  He reported that most bins are run by for-profit entities that typically work with the charity for a percentage.   The Council President advised that he and Mrs. Forbes had discussed a possible all-out ban of bins in the Borough or limiting approval to those already in place.  The $25.00 fee would not be excessive, even for a charity.


Mrs. Forbes considered third-party-operated bins somewhat fraudulent, and that an annual fee might provide some regulation.  


Mr. La Ronde noted that there are lots of places where donations can be brought directly.   Regarding existing bins in the Borough, they are proliferating and unsightly.  He suggested going with a higher $50.00 fee for non-501(c)3 bin operators.   Mr. Stabile asked about restricting bins, and Mr. Bernstein suggested surveying those that exist while Mr. Merrill favored a ban and charging fees for those in place.    Mr. Stabile asked about Zoning conducting a census of the bins with which the Mayor agreed; and Mr. Righetti favored an outright ban.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mrs. Forbes reported that the High School is being evaluated by Middle States.  The Library is under repair and we have to be patient with the construction.

Mr. Hitchcock reported that the Historic Preservation Commission did not meet in November.  The Shade Tree Advisory Board had a Parkview Avenue cleanup and the area is getting cleaner.

Mr. Singleterry reported that the Economic Development Committee will have the Somerset County Business Partnership in attendance for their meeting this week.
Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. Righetti and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:32 p.m.
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